
GEORGETOWN SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Minutes: July 13, 2023
via zoom
PRESENT: 

Karren Cowing, Alison Freeman, Ole Jaeger, David Polito, Sharon Trabona, Jim Coombs, Transfer Station manager, Bronwen Tudor, Selectman representative.
MINUTES: 
Dave Polito moved and Ole Jaeger seconded acceptance of the June 8, 2023 minutes, as written. The minutes were approved unanimously. 
FISCAL:
A NorthCoast invoice for $346.52 was received today. Jim Coombs reviewed it and approved payment. No monthly statement for June was sent from the Financial Director for the committee to review. 
OPERATIONS:

Jim reported that traffic at the Transfer Station (TS) has been horrendous. The staff has attempted to count the number of cars and have had a dozen or more cars in the TS at one time. 
Mike Naylor, the metals collector, plans to pick up the metals this upcoming Monday or Tuesday. Jim told him the Committee was not pleased that the metals had been pushed into the trees rather than collected. Sharon Trabona asked if the metals were not supposed to pushed into the trees, how come it happened last time? Since Jim has talked with Mike, it should not happen again. Jim mentioned that at one time there were barrels that sort of defined the metals area from the trees. Dave suggested putting barriers on the north and east sides of the metals area with an extension parallel to the stairway. Jim thought jersey-type barriers make a lot of sense to define the area. Dave volunteered to hunt for used jersey-type barriers. 
Jim spoke with Lou Pizzuti, a DEP representative. He indicated that Georgetown could change its DEP license to accept Freon material without difficulty, but Jim said our TS does not have the space to accept Freon items. (Georgetown’s new DEP representative is Vera Mayeu.) Jim also contacted Ozone Savers, based in Falmouth and Topsham. This company has worked with Casella. Normally, the company picks up 25-30 Freon items at a time for $10 an item. Ozone Savers also have a drop off site in Topsham with a $10 charge per item. Jim explained to the representative that Freon items are not allowed at the TS, but he was looking for alternatives other than Casella/Pine Tree Waste for Georgetown residents since its rates have increased. Dave suggested having flyers made about Ozone Savers that could be handed to residents. 
ORDINANCE:

Jim presented a draft temporary (one-time use) permit sticker for the committee to review. Information included on the sticker is homeowners name and address, a permit number, and the date the sticker acquired at the Town Office. Sharon asked how an out-of-state homeowner would get a temporary permit sticker to leave at his/her property in Georgetown. Karren Cowing asked if out-of-state homeowners are renting the property themselves or using property management agencies. Bronwen Tudor said it differs from one landlord to another. She suggested that the Committee needs to coordinate with Town Office personnel on ordinance changes regarding the issuance of permit stickers and how many permit stickers a property owner should be allowed. Alison Freeman reminded the Committee that the Town Office staff has drafted a private hauler permit sticker policy. The suggestion would require new definitions in the ordinance. Bronwen mentioned that there are two issues: someone hauling (for payment) trash for more than one resident and residents who want multiple stickers for their property. The first issue of hauling commercially is prohibited as the current ordinance is written. Jim suggested ___
Bronwen said that the issue of Macmahan Island is on hold with the Select Board. The review by legal counsel is that the law is vague and does not give the Town direction on how to address its relationship with Macmahan. At present a commercial hauler brings trash from Macmahan, which has been happening for some time, even though a commercial hauler is prohibited in the current ordinance.  
Jim thinks the more pressing issue than whether commercial haulers should be allowed at the TS is the permit sticker issue. The current ordinance regarding who gets permit stickers is not meeting the reality at the TS: lots of persons accessing the TS, some without stickers, and many short-term renters not familiar with the procedures. Alison said it is highly unlikely that the Committee can get renters to follow the procedures at the TS. She noted that the ordinance needs to push property owners who rent their property to either provide dumpsters on their property for renters or employ a service to haul the trash. Dave said one of the biggest problems is the traffic at the TS. He thought the Committee is attacking the problem of high traffic and trash volumes by changes to permit stickers rather than from the reality of an increased number of short-term renters. Bronwen cannot say that short-term renters are the problem without proof. She does not know how the Town goes about determining how many property owners are renting their homes.  Alison said in theory persons renting their property are supposed to be registered with the State, but in reality, that may not be happening. 
Dave says that the traffic at the TS has become a serious issue and unless it is somehow addressed, the Town will have to search for land for a larger TS. One suggestion is to require property owners who do short term renting to either have a small dumpster on site or use an agency that hauls the trash away from island. Alison also suggested changing definitions and ordinance to include commercial haulers, such as Macmahan, and to limit short term renters. She said changes to the definitions should begin with making sure Georgetown’s ordinance definitions align with the State definitions. 
Alison asked if she should send the issues the Committee outlined previously to Select Board Rich Donaldson since he is researching the law regarding Macmahan Island. Bronwen did not think it was necessary to send the concerns regarding the TS and trash from Macmahan. Rich is researching the law from an equity point of view, not just from the trash perspective. 

Ole said at some point the Committee will need to meet specifically to work on changes to the ordinance.

OTHER:

NEXT MEETING:

The next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Thursday, August 10, 2023 at 7:00 PM. 

Dave moved and Alison seconded adjourn the meeting. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned. 
Respectfully submitted,

Karren Cowing

Cc: Solid Waste Management Committee members, Selectmen, Town Office

Reuse, and reduce, recycle. 

Remember recycling and discarding less saves tax dollars. 


